SANDY TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of a Meeting of Sandy Town Council held on Monday 21st June 2010 in the Council Chamber at 10 Cambridge Road, Sandy, Beds at 7.30pm.

PRESENT

Cllrs G G N White (Mayor), N Aldis, M Bartlett, P Blaine, D Gale, C Osborne, M Pettitt, M Scott, D Sharman, P Sharman, R Smith, Mrs S Sutton and J Welbourn. 
Together with Central Bedfordshire Councillor T Turner, Temp Insp L Johnson, PCSO C Setterfield and 2 members of the public.
1.  Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs Broughton and Jones and from Central Bedfordshire Councillor Maudlin. 
2.  To receive statutory declarations of interests from members (33/10)

(a) Prejudicial Interests
Cllr Aldis – Agenda item 13(a) Allotment and Cemetery Land as an allotment holder.
(b) Personal Interests 
Cllr Blaine – Item 10 New Electoral Arrangements for Central Bedfordshire as a Member of the Electoral Reform Society.
Cllr Sutton – Planning Application CB/10/01680/ FULL well known to the applicant.
Cllr White – Item 10 New Electoral Arrangements for Central Bedfordshire as he made representation to The Boundary Commission.
3. Oral Questions from Electors






(34/10)
On behalf of an elector Cllr Pettitt asked about the cleaning of the alleyway by Sandpiper Court and was advised that Aragon Housing Association should be contacted.

4. Sandy Beat Manager to give update on policing in Sandy
(35/10)

Temporary Inspector Johnston reported that crime mapping is not up to date.

She also reported a decrease in crime from 90 in April to 55 in May, with burglary decreasing from 21 in April to 7 in May. Anti-social behaviour has also decreased from 82 in April to 51 in May.
PCSO Setterfield reported that a business off Sunderland Road has been spoken to with regard to parking on Sunderland Road.
Temporary Inspector Johnston spoke about Streetwatch, civilian street patrols, empowering communities and working in partnership with residents and the 
Police, no increase in Police budgets and potential budget cuts.

Streetwatch was trailed in East Hampshire and in 18 months overall crime had decreased by 27%. Eight areas within Central Bedfordshire have been chosen and these include Sandy, Ampthill, Toddington and Marston Moretaine. 
Each area has 15 members and they are insured by Lloyds Insurance Group. Each member needs to do a minimum of 2hrs a month, work in pairs and have a mobile phone between them. Each member is police checked and given a full induction. The 1st patrol is with the Police or a PCSO.
A Forum for information will be set up and this will look at Policing, Parking, Fly tipping and other related issues.
Currently 5 or 6 people from Sandy have signed up and a minimum of 8 members are needed, with All the other schemes in Central Bedfordshire having 15 members.
A Member asked what the upper age limit was. Temp Insp Johnson said that upto 75 years of age on the street because of insurance, though people over the age of 75 could be a co-ordinator.
A Member added that a Streetwatch presentation would be given at the Community Safety Forum on the 14th July 2010.

A Member asked about speeding in Ivel Road and Glebe Road. Temp Insp Johnson said that Glebe Road is being monitored by Traffic Management.

A Member asked about speeding on Sunderland Road and queried the distances between the streelights. 
Resolved: Ask the Highways Agency to investigate the distances between streetlights. 

A Member commented on Glebe Road, parking on the road, speeding round the bends of the road and dangerous driving. Temp Insp Johnson said the Police will only investigate if a hot spot.

A Member suggested the Enforcement Working Group could work with Streetwatch.
5.  Planning applications received for comment by Sandy Town Council



(36/10)
CB/10/01680/ FULL - Full application for new access stairs and walkway to form new access to flat over shop at 10 High Street, Sandy, Beds.

There were no objections to this application.
6.  Mayoral communications  






(37/10) 
13.5.10 Attended Pinders’ Circus and received a donation to the Mayor’s Charity.

16.5.10 Attended the Mayor of Ampthill’s Spring Charity Lunch at The Old Court House, Church Street, Ampthill.


12.6.10
Attended 100th birthday party of Mrs Jessie Lee at Allison House

12.6.10
Attended with various other Town Councillors a meeting at Sandy Conservative Club hosted by Karen Kenny from the National Society of Allotment & Leisure Gardeners.
13.6.10 Attended the Mayor of St Ives’ Civic Service at All Saints; Parish Church, St Ives.


14.6.10 
Opened a photographic exhibition at Sandy library.
17.6.10 Attended with various other Town Councillors and Central Bedfordshire Councillor T Turner the Beeston Domesday Plaque Unveiling at Beeston Green.

As the Carnival has been cancelled a meeting will be held at the Town Council Offices at 7pm on Wednesday 30th June 2010 to discuss possible arts and culture events (non-sporting events) for Sandy. 

Wrote 39 letters to children at St Swithun’s VC Lower School in reply to 39 letters received from the children about the environment.

Letter about Alcohol Designated Zone, Sandy from Jane Moakes, Assistant Director Community Safety, Public Protection and Waste was read to all Members. 

Deputy Mayor
12.5.10  Attended the Bedfordshire Scouts Annual General Meeting

                  with Mr D Sutton at The Rufus Centre, Flitwick.

5.6.10 Attended the ABF The Soldiers’ Charity Event at Southill Park.

6.6.10 Accompanied by Mr D Sutton attended the Royal British Legion’s Garden Party at the Queen’s Head Public House, Sandy.

9.6.10        Attended with the Town Clerk “Central Bedfordshire Together” at Chicksands.

17.6.10 Attended with Mr Sutton the Mayor of Peterborough’s Open Day at the Town Hall, Peterborough.

Councillor Osborne
Sporting events, two football tournaments have not taken place this summer due to a shortage of teams.
7.  Minutes and Reports           






(38/10)

(a) Meeting of Town Council held on Monday 10th May 2010.

That Item 6, TCA/10/00109 “Prune on beech ………” should be “Prune one beech ………” and the address in the 10th May 2010 Town Council agenda of “12 Bedford Road” should be “12A Bedford Road”.  
Resolved:  (i) That the Minutes, including Exempt Minutes, Minute No 28/10 and 31/10, which had been previously circulated, with the above amendment, be received, approved and signed as a correct record.


(ii) That Exempt Minutes, Minute No 28/10 and 31/10 remain as Exempt items.

(b) Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 17th May 2010.

Resolved: That the Minutes, which had been previously circulated, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.

(c) Meeting of Finance & General Purposes Committee held on Monday 24th May 2010.

That an amendment is needed in Item 12 between the word “Council” and “expressing” to insert “and a copy to the Leader of Central Bedfordshire Council” 
That an amendment is made to Item 14. 3. Resolved to recommend: (a), that the following words “not significantly” need to be added between “cost” and “in”.  
Resolved:  (i) That the Minutes, including Exempt Minute, Minute No F14/10, which had been previously circulated, with the above amendments, be received, approved and adopted as a correct record.
(ii) That Exempt Minute, Minute No F14/10 remain as Exempt items.

Recommendations:

6. Street light replacement     (F05/10)

Resolved: (a) The decision is deferred “That the Clerk be requested to find out if this was possible and if there was no appreciable difference to the cost then:” so that the Clerk can provide information at the next Town Council meeting. 
(b) The decision is deferred “That if adoptable, 6m columns to be installed at all the indicated locations at a cost of £21,825, or if not 5m columns should be installed at a cost of £20,400.” so that the Clerk can provide information at the next Town Council meeting. 
(c) The decision is deferred “That the cost should be taken from the Capital account.” so that the Clerk can provide information at the next Town Council meeting. 
(d) The decision is deferred “That suitable consultation with residents of the areas is to be carried out prior to installing columns as a replacement for lamps on houses.” so that the Clerk can provide information at the next Town Council meeting. 
3. Bedford Road 

Resolved: (a) That the stepping stilts and four boulders are swapped around at a cost not significantly in excess of £750 and the Open Spaces sub-committee minutes should be taken to the Finance and General Purposes Committee meeting on the 24th May 2010.

(b) That if the moving of the stepping stilts and four boulders is approved the £200 from Central Bedfordshire Council is put towards the cost.

4. Section 106

Resolved: (a) That the ball wall at Bedford Road Recreation Ground is increased to a full ball court at a cost of £18,856 and Section 106 monies are used.

(b) That if the ball wall at Sunderland Road Recreation Ground and the increase from a ball wall to a full ball court at Bedford Road Recreation Ground are both approved by Central Bedfordshire Council and they are subsequently awarded to Proludic, Proludic are requested to move the stepping stilts and boulders free of charge.

(d)  Meeting of Audit Committee held on Monday 14th June 2010.
Resolved: That the minutes are deferred until the Town Council meeting on the 2nd August 2010.

Recommendations:

7. Statement of Annual Accounts for financial year ended 31.3.2010
 (A06/10)

Resolved: That the Statement of Annual Accounts 2009/2010 be approved.

8. Internal Auditor’s reports 2009/2010
(A07/10)

Resolved: That the Internal Auditor’s report of 7th June 2010 be received and approved.

10. Annual Return 2009/2010   (A09/10)

Resolved: That Town Council receive and approve the Annual Return, sections 1 and 2 and that the Mayor be requested to sign them.

11. Sub-committee spending protocol

(A10/10)

Resolved: That if sub-committees identify an item of minor expenditure for repairs etc and there is a budget in existence for it that sub-committee should approve the expenditure itself.  Items that are over budget, or outside any budgeted expenditure could then be treated as recommendations for expenditure.

12. Investments 



(A11/10)

Resolved: That Town Council transfer £200,000 from the Investment Fund to the Santander Reward Saver Instant Access Account.
(e) Meeting of Planning Parks & Open Spaces Committee held on Monday 14th June 2010.

Resolved: That the minutes are deferred until the Town Council meeting on the 2nd August 2010.

8. Reports from Representatives





(39/10)

(a) To receive a verbal report from any Central Bedfordshire Councillors present on any matter relevant to Sandy.

Cllr Blaine reported about Parking in Sunderland Road, Central Bedfordshire Council are investigating a firm on the industrial estate who are not allowing staff to use parking spaces and this to be pursued as an enforcement case.
Cllr Aldis reported that he has spoken to Central Bedfordshire Council and they have informed him that not allowing staff to use parking spaces is not enforceable.

Cllr Blaine reported that Central Bedfordshire Council Customer Services is to be looked at by the Overview and Scrutiny Committee in-particular for customer access points. Access points could be linked with Job Centre Plus and others, including Sandy Library. 
Cllr Blaine reported that Asset Disposal strategy which includes the site adjacent to Beeston Green is going to the Overview and Scrutiny meeting and to Committee in July.

Cll Aldis reported that Central Bedfordshire Council is investigating an allegation that on two sites on Stratford Road the disposing of sub-soil and the digging of a fishing lake are taking place.
Cllr Aldis reported that the architect for the site at Magnolia House had contacted him about how would it be possible to gain permission for a seventh flat.

Cllr Aldis reported that he had been in discussion with Kier Homes with regard to grass cutting in Fallowfield.

Cllr Aldis reported that he had visited Allison House and they are keen on community involvement.
Cllr Mrs Turner spoke about the delay to the Alcohol Designated Zone for Sandy and gave apologies for this happening.

Cllr Mrs Turner explained about Brownfield land and gardens, gardens do not classify as Brownfield land.

Cllr Mrs Turner reported that Central Bedfordshire Council’s Asset Disposal register is coming to Executive in July.

(b)To receive any verbal reports from Council representatives on outside bodies.
Cllr Pettitt reported that he had a Highways Liaison meeting with Paul Joyce, visiting 20 – 25 sites. He had not received any complaints from any Town Councillors. £18,000 has been allocated to Sandy for repairs to footpaths, it costs £44 a linear metre to a repair a standard width footpath (Which equates to 409 linear metres of standard width footpath). A list of footpath repairs is required by November. Another Highways Liaison meeting will take place every 3 months.

Cllr Blaine reported that the Bedfordshire Association of Town and Parish Councils is now located in Biggleswade. The reason for this is they hopefully will be able to gain grants.

Cllr D Sharman reported that Sandy Charities had met and various monies within Sandy have been allocated.

Cllr Aldis reported that the Youth Club Annual General Meeting will be taking place on the 6th July.

Cllr Aldis and Cllr P Sharman reported they will be attending the Youth Club AGM.

Cllr Scott reported that he attended with Cllr P Sharman the meeting at Maple Tree Lower School to discuss the Open Space at Goldfinch Drive and wondered whether the views of everyone had been taken into account. 

Cllr Aldis reported Kier Homes would like the Town Council to adopt the large open space on Fallowfield before the play area has been installed.   
9. Parking Enforcement Data for Central Bedfordshire

(40/10)
The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: That the Town Council write to Central Bedfordshire Council, to say that South Beds receive a more generous provision and Sandy should receive a more appropriate number of parking enforcement hours. 

10. New Electoral Arrangements for Central Bedfordshire

(41/10)
The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: That the Town Council write to Boundary Commission as the Council welcomed the initial decision which concurred with the Town Council’s proposals. Within the letter the Clerk should draw attention to paragraphs 61 and 62 of the report as the Council adopts the evidence of the Fallowfield resident and paragraph 64 as Blunham is linked with Sandy.
11.  Clerk’s Report








(42/10)

11.1.  Devolved Authority to Committees
The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

Resolved: That the Town Council devolve authority for decision making and expenditure authorisation in the case of land to purchase for allotments to the Finance and General Purposes Committee and Planning, Parks and Open Spaces Committee except for the authorisation of a loan which, by law, has to be authorised by a Town Council Meeting.  

11.2 Sunderland Road Parking
The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.

Resolved: (a) Find out whether Members of the Town Council can attend with the Highways Department any site meeting.

(b) That a letter is sent to Central Bedfordshire Highways asking for double yellow lines on the junctions with Stockton End and Darlington Close, so that visibility splays for on-coming traffic are not blocked by parked vehicles.
11.3. Bowls Club

The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: (a) That the new tines for the spiker be purchased from the consumables budget  and this is for this occasion only.
(b) That if money runs out from the consumables budget before the end of the financial year, that the purchase of the tines is brought back to Town Council as an agenda item.

(c) That the Council require Sandy Town Bowls Club to paint the whole fence surrounding the Bowling Green otherwise the Council will authorise the work to be completed and Sandy Town Bowls Club be charged.
(d) That the old fence against the new fence on the Jenkins Pavilion side of the Bowling Green is removed by the D.S.O. staff.
11.4. Cycle scheme at junction of King’s Road/Swansholme Gardens

The Clerk’s report which had been previously circulated was received and considered.
Resolved: (a) That the Town Council support either scheme and would be happy for scheme B as preferred by the local residents.
(b) That Cllr Pettitt speaks with the local residents and Basil Jackson at Central Bedfordshire Council about the longevity of the bolt down refuge islands and the location of the bollards.
12.  Oral questions from Electors. 





(43/10)
There were none.

*13. Confidential Item    







(44/10)

(a) Allotment and Cemetery Land

(b) Ice Cream van

(c) CCTV Review
SEE PART II – EXEMPT CONFIDENTIAL MINUTES – 

MINUTE NO 44/10
14. Press Release








(45/10)
Resolved: That a Press Release be issued with regard to the fact that the Town Council is supporting Streetwatch and hopes that people will come forward and volunteer.
Resolved:  That under the Public Bodies (Admission to Meetings) Act 1960 and by virtue of the confidential nature of the business about to be transacted Section (6, 8, 9 & 14) of the Exempt Information, Local Government (Access to Information) Act 1985, it may contain “Information relating to the financial or business affairs of any particular person (other than the authority” or “The amount of any expenditure proposed to be incurred by the authority under any particular contract for the acquisition of property or the supply of goods or services” and “Any terms proposed or to be proposed by or to the authority in the course of negotiations for a contract for the acquisition or disposal of property of the supply of goods or services” or “Any action taken or to be taken in connection with the prevention, investigation or prosecuting of  crime”, the press and public be requested to retire from the meeting.  

9

